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Approved Minutes
(approved at the March 23, 2012 Graduate Council Meeting)
Faculty Present:  R. Adams for S. Choudhuri, S. Alaimo, W. Boeve, A. Bostrom, D. Cannon, SN. Diarrassouba, M. Harris, V. Long, A. Lowen, M. Luttenton, M. Staves
Absent: D. Cannon, M. Harris, B. Kingshott
Administrative Ex-Officio Present: C. Bajema, B. Cole, I. Fountain, S. Lipnicki, J. Montag, J. Potteiger, J. Stevenson
Elected Student Representatives Present: P. Jabaay, M. Vanderwindt

Ex-Officio Students Present: H. DeNio, Y. Nath

	AGENDA ITEM
	DISCUSSION
	ACTION/DECISION

	I. Call to Order – M. Luttenton
	M. Luttenton called the meeting to order at 9:06 AM. 


	

	II. Approval of Agenda
	
	Motion: V. Long moved to approve the agenda. M. Staves seconded. Motion passed unanimously. 

	III. Approval of Minutes – January 27, 2012
	
	Motion: R. Adams moved to approve the January 27, 2012 Graduate Council minutes. N. Diarrassouba seconded. Motion passed unanimously. 

	IV. Chair’s Report – M. Luttenton
	M. Luttenton commended W. Boeve for his contribution to the Graduate Council for the last three years and thanked him for his service. 
UAS meets today. Items on agenda from the Graduate Council include draft policies on transfer credit and transfer credit for study abroad experience. These policies have strong support from ECS and they may develop parallel language for undergraduate transfer credit. ECS is also changing Faculty Handbook language regarding the Graduate Council’s role on the New Program Council (NPC). ECS is recommending a language change to have the GC involved when items relating to graduate education are being voted on in the NPC. 
M. Luttenton spoke with the FPPC Chair regarding graduate faculty workload, as this is a joint charge from ECS, which stems from a previous HLC review.  The faculty workload survey will be the policy subcommittee’s primary discussion for the next few meetings. R. Adams suggested that they speak to the online education task force about graduate faculty workload for online courses.
	

	V. Dean’s Report – J. Potteiger 
	Graduate education is important to the overall health of the university. When the GC develops policies for faculty and students it is important that these have full ECS/UAS support. With this in mind, M. Luttenton has added recommendations to the policies with regard to where they should go in the Faculty Handbook or catalog, and he has included possible wording. This was done in response to a discussion at the last ECS meeting, where it was suggested that policies should go to another committee for language and where they are to be published. Many other institutions have a policy manual with a faculty section or student section to address this issue. The OGS put together a policy and procedures manual on recommendation from University Counsel so that items relating to graduate education are centrally located. 

GVSU needs to be aware of our competition as we are getting more threats to our programs. For example, Notre Dame is advertising and holding information workshops locally for their executive MBA program. Other universities could come here to try to recruit students as well. 

J. Potteiger discussed the graduate applications report. He noted that from 2011 to 2012 the number of applications remained about the same. GVSU lost about 100 students overall since last year. Assuming the number of credit hours among full time and part time students, this means the university loses $1.6 million. 
The OGS GAs, Derek Knight and Aaron Tubergen, are putting together a valuable marketing plan for graduate programs. This will include filming students and faculty members telling success stories and giving testimonials. They are working with GPDs and are also looking at ways to help GPDs stay in contact with students who show interest. They are creating professional looking documents and adding them to websites as PDFs. 

J. Montag discussed the admissions/enrollment data. The university needs to stay on top of the applicants to ensure they enroll, and to follow up with current students to make sure they come back. The Registrar’s office can run specialized reports for programs if they ask. For example, CSIS gets reports on students approaching the 12-credit hour limit for non-degree seeking. R. Adams can follow up with students and requests exceptions/waivers as needed. Since many students are part time, they might take a semester or two off, so one cannot tell if they quit the program or are just taking a break. 
GC members commented and made suggestions for marketing graduate programs: there should be more initiatives to increase advertising visibility, especially with search engine optimization that uses common terms to describe programs; resources are always an issue when it comes to funding marketing and advertising efforts, but graduate students pay full tuition rates, so this would hopefully create resources that could be put toward marketing graduate programs; using faculty to market graduate programs might be considered as they are the experts in their programs; GPDs may need specific direction on how to market their programs; e.g., how to market to students who don’t know that GVSU has a CSIS program; increasing donor relations; bringing marketing faculty into the discussion; and that much of the university’s current marketing does not take different audiences into account.  
The Graduate Education Task Force has been discussing graduate education issues and they will make their recommendations at the end of the semester. Rhonda Lubberts and Dr. Peter Coggan recently addressed the group to talk about marketing and health care in west Michigan, respectively. GVSU’s health programs can continue to grow but there is concern about competition. 

The Graduate Showcase is April 10 from 3:30-5:30 PM in Hager-Lubbers Exhibition Hall and Loosemore Auditorium. An announcement was sent to GPDs to identify top students and there will be a speaker from Miami University, Dr.  James Shively, who will talk about creating synergy between teaching and research. John Zaugra, Steven Lipnicki, and Tracey James-Heer are coordinating a spring Graduate Fair recruitment event on April 4 and 5. 
	

	VI. GSA Report – P. Jabaay and Y. Nath
	GSA members were asked by Student Senate representatives what they would use the money for if the GSA was given more. GSA would like to help fund opportunities such as travel, meetings, speakers and career development workshops.  Student Senate considers GSA to be a special interest group, but GSA representatives presented a strong case as to why that is incorrect. 

Y. Nath spoke with Provost Davis and Diana Pace, who were both pleased with GSA’s efforts. D. Pace believed that the undergraduate Senate should come back to the table with a different model. 
GSA is hosting a workshop on leading high performance teams on March 31. 

GSA officer elections are coming up in March. 
	

	VII. Curriculum Subcommittee Report – M. Staves
	Master’s in Speech/Language Pathology
M. Staves reported that the GC-CC met with the authors of the Speech/Language Pathology program, Dan Halling and Beth MacAuley. Revisions were requested, which they took care of. Several more courses were reviewed and passed by the GC-CC. The program will take 60 students per year, in lockstep, starting a new cohort every semester. There is a high demand for the degree. The entire program is one academic year plus one spring/summer semester. The last semester is a practicum. 

Program Change Proposal Target Inquiry
D. Herrington attended the last GC-CC meeting to discuss the proposal for changing the M.Ed with emphasis in chemistry to target research. The program will be open to middle school teachers and will consolidate all science programs into one: chemistry, physics, geology, and biology. There are letters of support from the unit heads of the affected programs.
There is an existing graduate certificate in chemistry that has never gone through the curriculum process. The GC-CC advised D. Herrington to submit a request for a graduate certificate and it would get an expedited review. 
	Motion: On behalf of the GC-CC, M. Staves moved to approve the Master of Science in Speech/Language Pathology. P. Jabaay seconded. Motion passed unanimously. 

	VIII. Policy Subcommittee Report – M. Luttenton 
	S. Choudhuri had concerns about ramifications the policy has for international students but those concerns have been addressed.  Kate Stoetzner said there is a provision where visa requirements can be amended so students can be enrolled in one credit.  
The GC-PC has been discussing thesis grading: An X grade is good for two years after which it goes to CR/NC or a grade. The X stays until someone takes action to change it. D. Cannon had proposed an R grade for “Research.” “R” could be used for continuous enrollment. It would never go away. 

There is also a discussion of the number of credits that are dual counted. Dual-counting 9 credits in a combined BS/MS program does not reduce the time for completion. 
The updated graduate certificate policy is finished. It should be on the ECS agenda on March 16. It will go in the curriculum section of the Faculty Handbook and the policy manual. Some parts of a policy should go into the handbook, others into the catalog as this is the contract with the student. 
J. Montag inquired if there is an explicit process for policies to go to a committee for review and approval. M. Luttenton noted that the Faculty Handbook provides specific information as to the role of ECS, in that ECS decides the process. The Graduate Council collaborates with other committees in a collegial manner which does not impede its efforts and is in the best interests of faculty governance to allow other groups to review our draft policies.  
	

	IX. New Business 
	Graduate Faculty Workload

J. Potteiger and M. Luttenton will meet with Dan Vaughn and Kurt Ellenberger to discuss the grad faculty workload.  

H. DeNio reviewed the draft survey with the GPDs at their last meeting and they had feedback so the survey was being revised. Some issues they had were a matter of semantics.  

R. Adams noted that UCC plans to discuss whether or not certain faculty should be able to create curriculum proposals, e.g., at graduate level, would the faculty member need full graduate faculty status to create graduate courses and programs? 
	

	X. Graduate Council Vice-Chair Replacement
	Due to W. Boeve’s departure, C. Grapczynski (Occupational Therapy) will assume the role of CHP representative with John Peck (Physical Therapy) as substitute. 

M. Staves nominated A. Lowen to replace W. Boeve as Graduate Council Vice-Chair. It was noted that D. Cannon had previously stated he could serve as temporary vice-chair until the end of the academic year. 
	Motion: M. Staves moved to approve A. Lowen as Vice-Chair of the Graduate Council. S. Alaimo seconded. Motion passed unanimously. 

	XII. Adjournment
	
	Motion: M. Staves moved to adjourn. A. Lowen seconded. Meeting adjourned at 10:46 AM.
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